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We recommend a BUY rating for DLR. While the data center 

market remains competitive, we believe Digital Realty is positioned 

to outperform due to superior data consolidation capabilities and 

exposure to early-stage AI-driven demand growth. DLR increased 

revenues by approximately 5.2% in 2024, and we expect an 

accelerating growth trajectory over the forecast period, driven by 

higher revenue per square foot and new AI-related workloads.

Thesis Drivers:

• We project revenue to grow at 12-16% annually through 2029, 

supported by advances in data storage technology. Digital 

Realty’s ability to consolidate more data into less physical space 

allows them to generate higher revenue per square foot across 

their portfolio, creating stronger operating leverage.

• The AI revolution is still in its early stages. As AI adoption 

expands globally, demand for high-density, low-latency data 

centers will surge. DLR’s global footprint and proven scalability 

make it a prime beneficiary of this secular trend.

• DLR has a strong track record of consistent dividend growth as 

a REIT. We forecast a 3.0% annual increase in dividends per 

share over the forecast horizon, delivering attractive income 

alongside capital appreciation potential.

Thesis Risks:

• Elevated inflation and higher-for-longer interest rates could 

continue to pressure real estate valuations by increasing 

borrowing costs and reducing property affordability.

• Although AI presents massive upside potential, the timing and 

magnitude of its infrastructure impact could vary. If AI demand 

ramps more slowly than anticipated, near-term revenue 

acceleration may be delayed.

Company Information

Company:   Digital Realty Trust Inc.

Industry:   Real Estate

Sector:    Data Centers

Exchange/Ticker:  NYSE/DLR

Price Projections

Target Price:                            $168-$185    

P/FFO:     $168.76

DDM:      $143.78

DCF:      $169.43

Financials

Stock Data:

Current Share Price:    $146.34

52-Week Range:       $129.95 – $198.00

Market Cap (M):             $51,689.72

YTD Performance:    -17.48%

P/FFO:        29.02

Beta:         1.04 

      

Financial Metrics: 

Revenue:     $5,554.97

Net Operating Income (Thousands):   $2,963 

Basic Shares Outstanding (M):    323.34

Dividend Yield:       2.8%

Company Overview

Digital Realty Trust, Inc. (NYSE: DLR) is one of the largest 

global providers of cloud- and carrier-neutral data center, 

colocation, and interconnection solutions. Founded in 2004 and 

headquartered in Austin, Texas, Digital Realty owns, acquires, 

develops, and operates data centers that support the critical IT 

infrastructure of businesses around the world. Digital Realty 

specializes in high-density, scalable facilities that are 

increasingly optimized for AI workloads and data consolidation. 

Its strategic focus on interconnection, data gravity solutions, and 

hybrid cloud environments positions DLR to capitalize on 

growing demand for AI, big data, and low-latency computing.

DLR: 5-Year Stock Performance 



Company Analysis

Company Description:

Digital Realty is a global leader in providing the physical 

infrastructure behind the digital world. The company builds and 

operates data centers that power cloud computing, artificial 

intelligence, content delivery, and enterprise IT networks. With a 

footprint spanning over 25 countries, Digital Realty connects 

businesses to the data, applications, and services they need to 

operate in an increasingly digital economy.

Through its PlatformDIGITAL® ecosystem, Digital Realty helps 

customers consolidate and scale their data operations more 

efficiently, enabling higher-density deployments that meet the 

rising demands of AI and machine learning. As a REIT, Digital 

Realty offers a combination of stable cash flows from long-term 

leases and growth potential tied to some of the fastest-growing 

segments of technology.

Source: DLR 2024 10-K

North America Segment:

North America remains Digital Realty’s largest and most critical 

market, generating the majority of the company's revenue. In 

2025E, North American revenue is projected to reach 

approximately $3.15 billion, growing to $3.44 billion in 2026E 

(~9.2% year-over-year growth) and $3.78 billion in 2027E (~10% 

growth). By 2029E, North America is expected to contribute over 

$4.68 billion in revenue. This steady growth is driven by Digital 

Realty’s strategic focus on data consolidation, enabling customers 

to store and process more data per square foot, boosting revenue 

efficiency. Additionally, North America is positioned to benefit 

significantly from the accelerating demand for AI and cloud 

computing infrastructure, with key markets like Ashburn, Silicon 

Valley, and Dallas leading the expansion. The region houses Digital 

Realty’s most mature and interconnected assets, serving as the 

backbone of its global PlatformDIGITAL® ecosystem. Strong 

leasing activity, high interconnection demand, and resilient 

enterprise spending trends make North America a stable and high-

growth engine for the company’s long-term cash flow and dividend 

growth.

Source: DLR 2024 10-K

Europe Segment:

Europe is an important and growing part of Digital Realty’s 

business, representing the company’s second-largest 

regional market. In 2025E, European revenue is projected 

to reach approximately $724 million, growing to $793 

million in 2026E (~9.5% year-over-year growth) and $874 

million in 2027E (~10.2% growth). By 2029E, Europe’s 

revenue contribution is expected to surpass $1.09 billion. 

Growth is supported by strong demand for AI and cloud 

infrastructure across key European markets such as 

Frankfurt, London, Amsterdam, and Paris, alongside 

Digital Realty’s efforts to consolidate data and optimize 

facility footprints. Europe benefits from a dense 

interconnection ecosystem and regulatory tailwinds 

promoting data sovereignty, making it a critical platform 

for multinationals expanding digital operations. As 

customers seek localized, high-density, and scalable 

infrastructure in compliance with European data laws, 

Digital Realty’s established footprint positions it to capture 

accelerating enterprise and cloud growth across the region.

Asia-Pacific Segment:

Asia Pacific is Digital Realty’s fastest-growing regional 
market and a key long-term growth driver for the 
company. In 2025E, revenue from Asia Pacific is 
projected to reach approximately $1.22 billion, growing 
sharply to $1.56 billion in 2026E (~27.9% year-over-year 
growth) and $2.02 billion in 2027E (~29% growth). By 
2029E, Asia Pacific revenue is expected to exceed $3.44 
billion, reflecting the company’s aggressive expansion 
strategy across key hubs like Singapore, Tokyo, Sydney, 
and Hong Kong. The region’s explosive demand for AI 
training clusters, cloud adoption, and 5G-driven edge 
computing makes Asia Pacific a strategic focal point for 
Digital Realty. As enterprises and hyper-scalers race to 
deploy new infrastructure to serve high-growth 
economies, Digital Realty’s investments in scalable, 
high-density data centers are poised to deliver outsized 
returns. Strong secular tailwinds, favorable 
demographics, and technology adoption trends firmly 
position Asia Pacific as Digital Realty’s highest-growth 
and highest-potential geography.



Africa Segment:

Africa is a small but rapidly emerging part of Digital 

Realty’s global portfolio. In 2025E, African revenue is 

projected to reach approximately $271 million, growing to 

$321 million in 2026E (~18.5% year-over-year growth) and 

$383 million in 2027E (~19.3% growth). By 2029E, Africa’s 

revenue contribution is expected to surpass $559 million, 

reflecting strong momentum from increased digitalization 

across the continent. Digital Realty’s presence in Africa 

positions the company to capitalize on early-stage demand 

for cloud services, data sovereignty solutions, and mobile-

driven data growth, especially in markets like South Africa 

and Kenya. As multinational companies and local enterprises 

seek reliable digital infrastructure to support expanding 

economies, Digital Realty’s scalable platform and early 

mover advantage provide a foundation for long-term growth 

in the region. Although Africa currently represents a smaller 

portion of total revenue, it offers meaningful upside potential 

as internet penetration, cloud adoption, and enterprise IT 

investment accelerate over the next decade.

Cost Analysis:

Digital Realty’s cost structure is primarily composed of three 

key categories: property-level operating expenses, 

depreciation and amortization, and general and 

administrative (G&A) expenses. According to our model, 

rental property operations and maintenance costs represent a 

significant portion of total expenses, but we project them to 

grow at a moderate pace relative to revenue due to ongoing 

efficiencies from data consolidation initiatives. Depreciation 

and amortization expenses remain a large contributor to total 

costs, reflecting continued investment in high-performance 

facilities, but grow at a slower rate than historical levels as 

Digital Realty focuses on maximizing the utility of existing 

assets. G&A expenses, which encompass corporate 

overhead, are expected to stay relatively stable as a 

percentage of revenue, benefiting from operating leverage 

across a global portfolio. Capital expenditures (Capex), a 

critical cost category for data center operators, are forecasted 

to grow at a low single-digit rate over the forecast period. 

This reflects Digital Realty’s ability to drive higher revenue 

per square foot without proportional increases in new 

construction costs, a direct result of more efficient data 

consolidation and higher-density deployments. This 

disciplined cost structure supports margin expansion, 

strengthens free cash flow generation, and provides 

meaningful flexibility to sustain dividend growth and 

strategic reinvestment, reinforcing our positive outlook on 

the company.

Total Revenue Growth:

Digital Realty’s total revenue is projected to grow from 

approximately $5.37 billion in 2025E to about $11.74 billion 

by 2030E, reflecting a strong ~17% compound annual growth 

rate (CAGR) over the forecast period.

Source: Revenue Decomposition

Historical and Forecasted Costs:

Most of Digital Realty’s cost projections are based on 

historical trends, reflecting the relative stability of expenses 

such as property operations, maintenance, and general 

administrative costs. However, the company’s forward-

looking efficiency initiatives are captured through more 

specific forecasts. For example, capital expenditures are 

modeled to grow at a low single-digit annual rate, 

significantly below the pace of revenue growth, as Digital 

Realty consolidates more data into existing centers without 

requiring proportionate new builds. Interest expenses are 

projected based on the company's actual weighted average 

cost of debt, which remains favorable due to a portfolio 

largely locked in at lower historical rates. These disciplined 

cost assumptions, combined with higher revenue density per 

square foot, paint a clearer financial outlook and reinforce the 

case for margin expansion, free cash flow growth, and 

enhanced shareholder returns.

Company Analysis Continued



Company Analysis Continued

Debt Analysis:
As a real estate company, Digital Realty operates 

with a relatively high level of debt, a common 

characteristic in the sector given the need to 

finance large-scale data center assets. This use of 

leverage enables the company to expand its global 

platform while preserving operational cash flow 

for reinvestment. In our analysis, we forecasted 

both short-term and long-term debt by applying a 

debt-to-non-cash asset ratio based on historical 

patterns, which remains steady at approximately 

40% throughout the projection period. 

Additionally, we account for lease liabilities, 

which are forecasted to remain around 1.09x right-

of-use assets — a ratio that is consistent with 

standard REIT practices. This approach ensures 

that our projections reflect Digital Realty’s 

consistent and disciplined capital structure while 

supporting continued expansion into AI-driven, 

high-density deployments. Furthermore, much of 

the company’s debt portfolio was issued during 

periods of historically low interest rates, providing 

a favorable long-term financing cost relative to 

current market conditions. By maintaining a 

balanced level of debt and lease obligations, 

Digital Realty is well-positioned to capitalize on 

global digital infrastructure growth while 

managing financial risk effectively.

Capital Expenditures:
In our model, Digital Realty’s capital expenditures are forecasted to 

grow in line with inflation, reflecting a disciplined approach to 

investment as the company focuses on maximizing existing assets rather 

than heavy new construction. This steady Capex growth rate supports 

the company’s strategy of increasing revenue per square foot through 

data consolidation, while helping preserve free cash flow and maintain 

balance sheet flexibility during its expansion into AI and high-density 

infrastructure markets.

Dividend Payout:
As a REIT, Digital Realty is committed to paying 

consistent and attractive dividends, supported by 

stable cash flows from its global data center 

portfolio. In 2024, DLR paid a dividend of $4.88 

per share, and in our forecast, we project the 

dividend to grow at 4.25% annually, slightly 

above historical norms to reflect stronger free cash 

flow generation driven by data consolidation and 

AI-driven demand growth. Dividends play a 

particularly important role in REIT valuations 

because traditional earnings metrics like EPS can 

be distorted by non-cash depreciation expenses. 

As a result, stable dividend growth remains a key 

indicator of Digital Realty’s financial health and 

long-term investment appeal.

Economic Analysis

Inflation:
Historically, REITs have shown a positive relationship with inflation, as 

reflected in the chart below. During periods of both low and medium 

inflation, REITs have delivered strong returns, outperforming broad 

equity markets due to the combination of asset appreciation and stable 

income generation. As inflation rises, real estate values often remain 

resilient because higher replacement costs and limited new supply help 

support property valuations. Additionally, even if rent growth lags 

inflation in the short term, cap rate compression has historically offset 

these pressures, helping maintain investment profitability. However, 

during sustained periods of high inflation, elevated borrowing costs can 

suppress transaction volumes and property values, making it harder for 

REITs to sell assets. Despite these challenges, higher inflation 

environments have typically led to stronger income returns and 

reinforced the value of owning real assets like data centers, supporting 

REIT outperformance relative to traditional equities.

REIT vs. Equity Market Returns During Different Inflation Periods:

Source: Duff & Phelps, “Oh My! REITs”



Economic Analysis Continued
Inflation in the United States is expected to gradually moderate 

over the next two years, stabilizing around the Federal Reserve’s 

long-term target of 2.0% by 2026. While recent inflation readings 

remain elevated compared to pre-pandemic levels, cooling 

consumer demand, easing supply chain pressures, and tighter 

monetary policy are contributing to a steady decline. Market-based 

indicators like breakeven rates and official forecasts from 

institutions such as the IMF and World Bank suggest that inflation 

risks are shifting from a primary concern to a secondary one, 

creating a more stable backdrop for real asset investments like 

REITs.

Interest Rates:
Interest rates remain elevated relative to historical norms 

following aggressive tightening by the Federal Reserve to 

combat post-pandemic inflation. However, with inflation 

showing signs of steady moderation, market expectations point 

toward gradual rate cuts beginning in late 2025 and into 2026. 

In our model, we assume that borrowing costs remain relatively 

high in the near term, but Digital Realty is well-positioned to 

manage this environment. Much of the company’s debt was 

issued during periods of lower rates, giving it a favorable 

weighted average cost of debt compared to new market 

issuance. Additionally, because our thesis emphasizes growth 

through data consolidation rather than large-scale new 

construction, Digital Realty’s future expansion is less reliant on 

expensive new financing. As interest rates normalize and free 

cash flow strengthens, DLR is poised to benefit from operating 

leverage while maintaining its dividend growth strategy.

Source: Statista

Source: Statista

Energy Prices:
Digital Realty operates energy-intensive data centers that require consistent, large-scale electricity supplies to power servers and maintain 

cooling systems. As AI deployments and high-density computing drive even greater energy demands, securing reliable and affordable 

power becomes even more critical to sustaining Digital Realty’s operating margins. Electricity costs, often tied to broader natural gas and 

oil prices, represent one of the company's largest variable expenses.

In 2025, global energy markets have shown signs of stabilization following years of volatility. Oil prices have remained relatively steady, 

while natural gas prices have softened significantly compared to prior spikes. This moderation in energy costs provides a more favorable 

environment for data center operators like Digital Realty. Stable or declining power prices support margin preservation, improve free cash 

flow predictability, and help offset inflationary pressures elsewhere in the cost structure.



Industry Analysis

Threat of New Entrants (LOW):

Threat of Substitutes (HIGH):

Bargaining Power of Customers (MODERATE/HIGH):

Bargaining Power of Suppliers (MODERATE):

Intensity of Competitive Rivalry (HIGH):

The barriers to entry for new data center REITs remain high due to 

significant capital requirements, regulatory complexities, and the 

need for strategic infrastructure locations. Only a few firms have the 

scale and expertise to successfully compete in global data center 

markets, making it difficult for new entrants to disrupt incumbents 

like Digital Realty.

Suppliers of critical inputs — including electricity, network 

infrastructure, and specialized construction services — exert 

moderate influence. While economies of scale help Digital Realty 

negotiate favorable terms, rising energy and construction costs can 

increase supplier leverage, especially in high-demand markets.

Competition among data center REITs and cloud providers is intense, 

driven by rapid demand for AI infrastructure, cloud services, and 

edge computing. Key players are aggressively expanding and 

upgrading facilities to attract major tenants, leading to pricing 

pressure and continued investment needs. This rivalry is further 

heightened by the critical importance of location and interconnection 

capabilities.

Customers, particularly large hyperscale clients, have moderate to 

high bargaining power due to the increasing availability of data center 

options and the importance of competitive pricing. However, Digital 

Realty’s global footprint and strong interconnection ecosystem offer 

differentiation that helps mitigate pricing pressure.

There is a considerable threat of substitution from in-house IT 

infrastructure solutions, especially as technological advancements 

make on-premise data management more feasible for enterprises. 

Companies seeking tighter control over their data or cost efficiencies 

may opt for private cloud or localized solutions instead of third-party 

colocation services.

Operating Environment:
The broader operating environment remains favorable for data center 

REITs like Digital Realty, as demand for high-density computing 

infrastructure accelerates due to AI adoption, cloud migration, and 

mobile connectivity growth. Stable corporate profits and digital 

transformation trends support ongoing data storage needs. However, 

challenges persist from higher borrowing costs, potential energy price 

volatility, and regulatory pressures in certain global markets. Despite 

these headwinds, operators with global scale, energy efficiency 

initiatives, and strong interconnection platforms are better positioned 

to navigate this environment.

Industry Trends:
Key industry trends driving the market include the explosive 

growth in AI workloads, the need for lower-latency edge 

computing solutions, and the emphasis on sustainable, energy-

efficient data centers. Digital Realty’s focus on increasing 

revenue per square foot through data consolidation aligns with 

broader trends favoring operational efficiency over pure 

expansion. In addition, hyper-scaler outsourcing, rising 

demand for hybrid cloud environments, and the expansion of 

5G networks continue to drive robust demand for global data 

center capacity.

Peer Comparison:

Equinix maintains the highest stock price at $790.15, 

reflecting its leadership position in the global colocation and 

interconnection markets, as well as strong investor 

confidence. It trades at a P/E of 58.7x based on 2025 earnings 

estimates, with a tangible P/FFO of 19.3x, indicating a 

premium valuation due to robust growth expectations.

Digital Realty Trust (DLR) follows with a stock price of 

$146.34 but trades at a notably high P/E multiple of 107.5x 

for 2025, and 97.1x for 2026. This elevated P/E suggests that 

GAAP earnings are heavily impacted by non-cash items like 

depreciation, which is typical for real estate investment trusts 

(REITs). Investors should instead focus on DLR’s tangible 

P/FFO multiple of 19.1x, which aligns more reasonably with 

peers like Equinix and American Tower and reflects the 

underlying cash flow strength of the business.

Profit Pools:
Profit pools in the data center REIT space remain strong, 

particularly for operators able to offer scalable, flexible, and 

high-density solutions. Favorable tax treatment under REIT 

structures, coupled with rising digital infrastructure needs, 

creates sustainable cash flow streams. As corporate clients 

invest in AI capabilities and edge computing infrastructure, 

leading REITs like Digital Realty are positioned to benefit 

from increased leasing activity and higher rental rates, 

particularly for specialized, high-density environments.

Porters 5 Forces:



Valuation Analysis

Funds From Operations (FFO):
A key driver of Digital Realty’s valuation is the steady 

expansion of Funds From Operations (FFO), which represents 

the core cash flow metric for REITs. FFO includes net income, 

depreciation and amortization, gains or losses on asset 

dispositions, and adjustments for non-cash items like interest 

income.

Based on our model, we project FFO to grow from 

approximately $1.82 billion in 2025 to nearly $2.88 billion by 

2030, reflecting a strong compound annual growth rate 

supported by rising revenue per square foot and disciplined 

capital spending.

Source: CorporateFinanceInsitutue

Starting with net income, we forecasted based on each line item 

of the income statement, applying growth rates supported by 

revenue expansion and modest operating expense increases. 

Depreciation and amortization, a significant driver of REIT 

FFO, was forecasted using historical average depreciation rates 

relative to total property, plant, and equipment (PPE). Given 

DLR’s continued investment in its existing portfolio, we 

anticipate stable depreciation percentages over time.

In our model, no major asset sales (gains on disposition) were 

assumed beyond historical averages, leading to a relatively 

stable FFO build without reliance on asset recycling strategies.

Effective Borrowing Rate:
Digital Realty benefits from a historically low weighted average 

cost of debt, currently around 2.89% as a result of debt issued 

during periods of lower interest rates. This advantageous debt 

structure has minimized interest expense and freed up capital 

for reinvestment into growth initiatives. However, we recognize 

that as maturing debt needs to be refinanced, future borrowing 

rates will likely be higher, reflecting the broader shift in interest 

rate environments.

Higher refinancing costs could pressure future free cash flow 

margins if Digital Realty is unable to offset these pressures with 

operating leverage or continued revenue expansion. Despite this 

risk, the company's strong fixed-rate debt structure provides 

meaningful protection in the near-to-medium term.

Invested Capital:
In evaluating Free Cash Flow (FCF) and Return on 

Invested Capital (ROIC) for Digital Realty, a critical step 

is understanding the drivers behind invested capital. In 

our model, invested capital primarily consists of total net 

property, plant, and equipment (PPE) combined with 

other operating assets such as working capital.

Digital Realty’s invested capital is forecasted to grow 

modestly, reflecting targeted expansion of existing assets 

and limited new development projects, consistent with 

our thesis emphasizing data consolidation and revenue 

growth per square foot rather than large-scale greenfield 

construction. Over the next five years, we forecast 

approximately $2 billion of incremental invested capital, 

in line with the company's historical investment cadence 

adjusted for inflation and operational scaling needs.

Importantly, because Digital Realty is focused on 

maximizing output from its existing asset base rather than 

aggressively acquiring new land or building excessive 

new centers, we project that invested capital will grow in 

tandem with inflation and modest portfolio expansion, 

maintaining capital efficiency. Our calculation 

methodology aligns with common REIT practices, 

anchoring invested capital growth to net PPE expansion 

and stable working capital ratios.
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Cost of Equity:

We calculated Digital Realty’s cost of equity at 8.03%, 

using the Capital Asset Pricing Model (CAPM). This 

calculation assumes:

•A risk-free rate based on the current U.S. 5-year 

Treasury yield at 4.30%

•A market beta of 0.81

•An equity risk premium of 4.60% (based on 

Damodaran’s updated estimates)

Given that the cost of equity is used as the discount rate 

in our dividend discount and free cash flow valuation 

models, careful calibration of this assumption is crucial. 

The relatively moderate cost of equity reflects both 

DLR’s stable REIT cash flow profile and its sensitivity to 

broader market risks.



Model Valuation

Share Price: $168-$185

Price to Funds from Operations (P/FFO):

Our primary valuation method was Price to Funds From 

Operations (P/FFO), a relative valuation technique widely 

accepted for REITs due to its direct link to recurring operating 

cash flows. This approach was selected because it better reflects 

the ongoing earning power of a REIT, which is required to 

distribute 90% of taxable income and often excludes one-off 

property sales.

To determine an appropriate valuation range for Digital Realty 

(DLR), we identified three relevant peers—Equinix (EQIX), 

Iron Mountain (IRM), and American Tower (AMT)—and 

calculated their average P/FFO multiples. For 2024 and 2025, 

the peer group traded at an average P/FFO of approximately 

19.47x and 18.0x, respectively.

We applied these multiples to Digital Realty’s projected Funds 

From Operations, as derived in our FFO model. This yielded an 

implied share price range of $168 to $185. Given its alignment 

with sector norms and DLR’s consistent cash generation, we 

weighted this valuation most heavily in our recommendation. 

The P/FFO approach provides an intuitive and industry-

appropriate benchmark for estimating intrinsic value, especially 

when compared to traditional earnings metrics that don't apply 

as cleanly to REIT structures.

Share Price: $140.66

Dividend Discount Model:

We used the Dividend Discount Model due to Digital Realty’s 

stable dividend history and REIT structure. Dividends from 

2025–2029 were discounted using our 8.03% cost of equity. A 

terminal value was calculated by dividing the 2029 dividend by 

the difference between the cost of equity and the continuing 

ROE. After discounting all values to present and applying a 

partial-year adjustment, we arrived at an implied share price of 

$140.66.

Share Price: $168.94

Discounted Cash Flow Analysis:

To estimate intrinsic value, we used both a DCF and Economic 

Profit approach. We projected DLR’s free cash flow to the firm 

(FCFF) from 2024–2029 and discounted it using a 7.43% 

WACC. After adjusting for minority interest, lease liabilities, 

and shares outstanding, we calculated an implied share price of 

$168.94. This valuation method provides a cash-based 

perspective and complements our other approaches well.

Sensitivity Analysis

Beta and the equity risk premium are crucial components when 

determining the cost of equity. Beta represents the company’s 

risk; a higher beta reduces valuation, while a lower beta 

increases it. Similarly, the equity risk premium, which measures 

the difference between the expected market return and the risk-

free rate, affects valuation in the same manner. For instance, a 

0.05 increase in beta can lead to nearly a $6 decline in the stock 

price, while a 0.10% rise in the equity risk premium causes the 

stock price to drop by almost $3.

Beta vs. Equity Risk Premium:

This sensitivity table we will look at the effects of our dividend 

growth assumption along with the CV EPS % growth. The 

main driver you see is the EPS assumption. With a 0.5% 

increase in terminal EPS growth, our model shows an 

approximate $1.80 increase in valuation. In contrast, a 0.5% 

increase in dividend growth raises our price by only ~$0.40. 

This shows that our model is more sensitive to changes in long-

term earnings power than dividend growth assumptions.

Dividend Growth vs. CV EPS: 



WACC vs. CV Growth NOPLAT:
This sensitivity table evaluates how our valuation reacts to 

changes in WACC and terminal growth in NOPLAT, which 

are key drivers in our DCF and Economic Profit models. As 

seen across the matrix, WACC has a significant inverse impact 

on valuation: increasing WACC from 6.88% to 7.48% causes 

our implied share price to drop from $168.78 to $146.40, a 

decline of over 13%, holding growth constant at 2.5%. This 

reflects the heightened cost of capital in a rising interest rate 

environment, which is especially impactful for REITs like 

DLR given their capital-intensive structure.

In contrast, changes in the CV NOPLAT growth rate affect the 

valuation in the opposite direction. At a constant 6.88% 

WACC, increasing the terminal growth rate from 1.75% to 

3.25% results in a share price increase from $157.75 to 

$184.35, an almost 17% gain. This highlights the model’s 

sensitivity to long-term profitability assumptions and supports 

the importance of DLR’s ability to drive sustained growth 

through platform expansion and data center demand.

Ultimately, this table helps frame the range of possible 

valuations based on realistic changes in macroeconomic and 

company-specific inputs, with our base case of $168.78 

reflecting what we believe to be the most balanced 

assumptions.

Pre-Tax Cost of Debt vs. Depreciation as a % of sales:

This sensitivity table highlights the dual impact of pre-tax cost of 

debt and depreciation as a percentage of sales on our DCF-based 

valuation of DLR. These two assumptions directly influence both 

the firm’s cost structure and tax shield benefits, which are 

especially relevant for a REIT that holds significant fixed assets.

Starting with the pre-tax cost of debt, we observe that a 1.5% 

increase—from 5.5% to 7.0%—leads to a share price decline 

from $168.95 to $157.49 (assuming a constant depreciation rate 

of 7.59%). This ~7% drop reflects higher financing costs and 

reduced tax advantages, both of which suppress enterprise value.

On the vertical axis, changes in depreciation as a % of sales also 

meaningfully affect valuation. At a constant 5.5% cost of debt, 

increasing depreciation from 6.09% to 9.09% causes the share 

price to fall from $181.62 to $158.15, a 13% decrease. Higher 

depreciation reduces reported EBIT and NOPLAT, weakening 

terminal value calculations despite providing a larger tax shield.

Together, this table reinforces the importance of operational 

efficiency and capital structure in REIT valuation. Our base case 

estimate of $168.95 uses assumptions of 7.59% depreciation and 

5.5% cost of debt, reflecting a realistic balance of asset aging and 

capital market conditions.

Beta vs. Risk Free Rate:
Starting with Beta, which measures DLR’s volatility relative to 

the market: increasing Beta from 0.75 to 0.90 at a constant 

4.30% risk-free rate leads to a share price drop from $168.94 to 

$151.38, reflecting a 10.4% decline. This mirrors the market’s 

risk aversion—higher Beta implies greater perceived volatility, 

thus raising the cost of equity and discounting future cash flows 

more heavily.

Similarly, the risk-free rate, often proxied by U.S. Treasury 

yields, also plays a major role. At a Beta of 0.75, increasing the 

risk-free rate from 3.55% to 5.05% reduces the share price from 

$192.81 to $150.01, a nearly 22% decrease. This illustrates how 

sensitive REIT valuations are to broader macroeconomic 

conditions, particularly interest rate shifts.

Together, this sensitivity analysis captures the dual impact of 

market risk and macroeconomic environment on investor 

expectations. Our base case valuation of $168.94 assumes a Beta 

of 0.75 and a risk-free rate of 4.30%, which we believe best 

reflects current market conditions and investor sentiment.

Sensitivity Analysis Continued



Conclusion

This report was created by students enrolled in the 

Applied Equity Valuation class at the University 

of Iowa. The report was originally created to offer 

an internal investment recommendation for the 

University of Iowa Krause Fund and its advisory 

board. The report also provides potential 

employers and other interested parties with an 

example of the students’ skills, knowledge, and 

abilities. Members of the Krause Fund are not 

registered investment advisors, brokers or 

officially licensed financial professionals. The 

investment advice contained in this report does not 

represent an offer or solicitation to buy or sell any 

of the securities mentioned. Unless otherwise 

noted, facts and figures included in this report are 

from publicly available sources. This report is not 

a complete compilation of data, and its accuracy is 

not guaranteed. From time to time, the University 

of Iowa, its faculty, staff, students, or the Krause 

Fund may hold a financial interest in the 

companies mentioned in this report.

We place a BUY rating on Digital Realty (DLR) 

due to its strong positioning in the evolving data 

center landscape. While the sector remains 

competitive, we believe DLR is well-equipped to 

outperform thanks to its advanced data 

consolidation capabilities and early exposure to 

AI-driven demand growth. The company reported 

a 5.2% revenue increase in 2024, and we anticipate 

an accelerating trajectory, fueled by rising revenue 

per square foot and the growing need for AI 

infrastructure.

DLR also continues to offer reliable income as a 

REIT, and we project a 3.0% annual increase in 

dividends per share over the forecast horizon. This 

combination of stable dividend growth and long-

term capital appreciation potential makes DLR a 

strong addition to the Krause Fund portfolio.
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